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the backs of taxpayers. It also treats the pen-
sions of CEOs and top executives as more sa-
cred than those of workers. 

The Federal Government should ensure 
that, after 30 years of service, workers will re-
ceive the pensions that they have been prom-
ised and that they have earned. Unfortunately, 
this bill does not live up to that responsibility. 
I opposed this legislation when it originally 
passed the House, and I had hoped that its 
shortcomings would be addressed in con-
ference. I am disappointed that Democrats 
were excluded from the conference com-
mittee. This exclusion was a disservice to all 
American workers who will not benefit from 
their knowledge and experience in the subject. 

Unfortunately, the shortcomings of the 
House bill were not addressed in conference. 
Far from protecting pensions for American 
workers, this legislation will allow companies 
to under-fund plans by simply promising to in-
crease the contributions in future years. As the 
financial obligations on these companies grow, 
however, they will likely freeze or terminate 
pension plans, as they no longer make busi-
ness sense to continue. 

Some provisions blatantly discriminate 
against workers in favor of executives. The 
legislation allows plans that are only 60 per-
cent funded to continue increasing the lavish 
benefits that executives enjoy. However, a 
plan must be 80 percent funded before em-
ployees can get any additional assistance. It is 
fundamentally unfair to hold these two groups 
to two different standards. 

Most troubling to me is how American work-
ers and retirees are increasingly being told, 
‘‘You are on your own.’’ As President Bush 
continues to advocate privatization of Social 
Security, and more and more companies con-
vert their defined-benefit pensions to defined- 
contribution plans, retirees are having the rug 
pulled from under their feet. We have failed to 
apply the lesson that broad-based economic 
security facilitates sustainable growth, innova-
tion, and productivity. 

America’s employees deserve retirement se-
curity. President Bush should have signed a 
bill that would protect employees, discourage 
companies from freezing or terminating their 
plans, address the financial shortfall at the 
Federal Pension Benefit Guarantee Corpora-
tion, and treat all employees equally. 

Although the ‘‘Pension Protection Act’’ is 
now law, our commitment to employees who 
are so integral to our economy is not fulfilled. 
As we come off of Labor Day, I urge this body 
to assure the financial security of American 
employees through policies that achieve eco-
nomic growth that is broad-based, not con-
centrated at the top of the income ladder. 
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TRIBUTE TO CHLOE JANE SWEET 

HON. MICHAEL T. McCAUL 
OF TEXAS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, September 13, 2006 

Mr. MCCAUL of Texas. Mr. Speaker, I rise 
today to honor the birth of Chloe Jane Sweet. 
Chloe was born on September 3, 2006 to her 
very proud parents and my good friends, Julie 
and Chad. 

There is no accomplishment or gift greater 
in life than the birth of a son or daughter. As 
the father of five wonderful children who are 
the light of my life, I know how happy and ful-
filled Julie and Chad are to have a healthy 
and beautiful newborn baby daughter. 

It is my hope, and the hope of all of their 
friends and family, that they continue to be 
blessed with the great fortune they have en-
joyed in the birth of Chloe Jane. 

Linda, my children and I wish them all the 
best as Julie and Chad begin their lives as 
Chloe’s parents, and as Chloe begins her life 
as their daughter. 
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IN HONOR OF THE FIFTH ANNI-
VERSARY OF SEPTEMBER 11, 2001 

HON. JIM MATHESON 
OF UTAH 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, September 13, 2001 

Mr. MATHESON. Mr. Speaker, this anniver-
sary is first, last, and always, a day of remem-
brance. The shock and horror of that day has 
diminished. But the sorrow and sadness is still 
present in our hearts. The mountains of debris 
are gone from the place where the towers of 
the World Trade Center once defined the sky-
line. But Ground Zero and a field near 
Shanksville, Pennsylvania, are burial grounds 
still, where grief is palpable. Two Utahns were 
aboard one of the hijacked planes that struck 
the first Tower; another Utahn died at his job 
in the Pentagon when a third jet crashed into 
it. People from many other countries also died 
that morning. In the hours and days following 
the tragedy, it seemed that much of the world 
mourned. 

The passing days brought much heartache 
and—ever so gradually—glimmers of hope. 
The heroes of 9/11—members of the New 
York and Port Authority police departments, 
and the New York City Firefighters—replaced 
the frightening images of the hijackers. From 
across this country, ordinary people put com-
fortable lives on hold in order to join the res-
cue and recovery effort. Twenty people were 
pulled alive from the debris. For a time, all 
Americans put aside their differences and 
united in the desire to make life better for the 
survivors. 

The families and friends of the victims of 
9/11 will always—in the words of poet ee cum-
mings ‘‘carry your heart (I carry it in my 
heart).’’ For the rest of us, a fitting tribute to 
their memory may be to renew our desire to 
put aside contention and partisanship. We 
honor them when we adopt their ‘‘can-do’’ 
spirit and strive—as one nation—to make 
America the beacon of hope it has always 
been. 
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HONORING MARY ELLEN 
MENAPACE 

HON. TOM UDALL 
OF NEW MEXICO 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, September 13, 2006 

Mr. UDALL of New Mexico. Mr. Speaker, 
today I rise to honor Mary Ellen Menapace, 

who was chosen ‘‘New Mexico’s Outstanding 
Older Worker of 2006.’’ At the young age of 
87, she continues to work and is currently the 
deputy village clerk of the village of Roy, lo-
cated in eastern New Mexico, serving the resi-
dents with great honor, pride and distinction. 

With only a few years’ exception, Mrs. 
Menapace has worked continually since she 
was a high school student. She was only 17 
when she began her first full-time job. Begin-
ning in 1934, Mrs. Menapace’s positions have 
been many and varied, including employment 
for the New Mexico State Health and Welfare 
Department, an abstract company, the Selec-
tive Service System during WorId War II and 
as a deputy county and court clerk, payroll 
clerk, secretary and an office manager. She 
proudly states that the key to her professional 
longevity and success has been the enjoy-
ment she experienced in each and every job, 
and the total dedication she always gave dur-
ing her many years of employment. 

Noting all the advancements that have tran-
spired in the workplace since high school, 
Mrs. Menapace’s early years involved the use 
of a manual typewriter rather than a computer, 
carbon paper instead of a copier, and Gregg 
shorthand instead of e-mail. As the years 
passed, she committed to being the best she 
could be in every position she ever held. In 
order to accomplish that goal, and as office 
work became more technically advanced, Mrs. 
Menapace diligently took advantage of all 
training provided in order to enhance her 
knowledge and to improve her skills. 

Mrs. Menapace could have completely re-
tired at many junctures but instead chose to 
continue contributing to the betterment of her 
community. Her current position requires that 
she locate resources to fund village projects. 
One particular example of her success was 
securing grants to purchase trees and flowers 
to landscape both the main street and village 
park of Roy as part of the ‘‘Keep New Mexico 
Beautiful’’ State program. Another accomplish-
ment was securing funds to purchase 75 trees 
that were planted to shield and shelter Roy’s 
solid waste station. 

Mary Ellen Menapace is truly a most re-
markable lady. She helped support her par-
ents and siblings during the Great Depression, 
was the sole provider for her own family dur-
ing her husband’s long illness and subsequent 
death, and is, herself, a cancer survivor. A de-
voted grandmother, she takes great pride and 
gratification that her later employment enabled 
her to raise and educate a grandson as well 
as assist a granddaughter-in-law in finishing 
law school. With all these responsibilities, Mrs. 
Menapace has somehow managed to be ac-
tive in her community, in civic and professional 
organizations, and in her church. Another 
amazing talent is writing award-winning poetry 
and short stories, a gift she inherited from her 
father, who, she proudly proclaims, was also 
an agriculture and veterinary science vision-
ary. 

Mr. Speaker, I respectfully request that all 
my colleagues join me in giving tribute to Mary 
Ellen Menapace. She is an invaluable em-
ployee, a loving family member, a devoted 
member of her community, an exceptional 
New Mexican, and an honored American. 
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